
City of Florence, Planning Commission 250 Hwy 101 

Florence, OR 97439 September 29, 2020 

   Re: Opposition to PC 20 22 ANN 01 & PC 20 23 ZC 02- 

 Benedick Holdings, LLC Annexation and Zone Change 

Dear Planning Commission, 

We are writing to express our strong opposition to the annexation and zone change by Benedick 
Holdings, LLC: PC 20 22 ANN 01 & PC 20 23 ZC 02. The proposed rezoning will affect Oceana Drive and 
Rhododendron Drive. The zone change will significantly impact our neighborhood and community and 
be detrimental to the area. We are opposed to the rezoning and annexation since it will cause traffic 
and safety problems, drainage concerns due to grading, destroy the local wildlife habitat, and 
potentially lower the existing community's property values. 

Oceana is a small street within a small community that was not formed to receive heavy traffic.  Homes 
are along both sides of the road; wherein there will be safety concerns for pedestrians walking in the 
neighborhood.  Traffic jams will occur as the traffic only has a stop sign at the exit onto Rhododendron 
drive. There are already traffic backups due to the newer construction already completed and impacting 
the community. There is also a concern for emergency vehicles to access the already created homes 
within this community as they must utilize Oceana. 

Drainage has been problematic in our neighborhood for many years. When we purchased our land, 
Coldwell Banker Realtors stated that the ground directly behind our address was annexed because of 
the marsh and the lack of drainage therein. We were explicitly told there would never be any 
development within that area, and if developed, a park and wildlife refuge was promised to the 
community. We have not seen any County paperwork that shows how this flooding in the marshland 
will be addressed. There is no guarantee that drainage will not worsen because of the building being 
proposed. Our homes have their own sewage, and this issue has not been addressed either. There will 
undoubtedly be a financial impact to current residences when sewers are connected. 

Wildlife is regularly observed in the area, and any development will destroy their habitat. Any planned 
expansion of the marshland should explain what will happen to the local wildlife. We have not seen 
any county files that ensure there aren't specific species within this area that will be crucially 
impacted. Has the land even been investigated by the appropriate agency that protects Oregon 
wildlife? 

There is a potential impact on the existing communities with the plausible lowering of property values. 
The effect must be addressed wherein property owners are aware of the city's expectations for the 
community itself.  Again, we use only one street on our end of the community of north Idylewild, which 
is Oceana. The rezoning will impact our property values as construction takes years to attain 
completion. 

We urge you to disapprove the proposed annexation and rezoning. We know that our opinions are 
shared by many of our long-standing homeowners who may not attend the meeting or write letters. 
We appreciate your continued service and support to our community.  

Sincerely, 
  Jimmie and Christine Seitsinger  

87849 Sandrift Street, Florence, OR 97439 
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Aleia Bailey

From: Nancy Patterson <nancy_patterson@sbcglobal.net>
Sent: Tuesday, October 13, 2020 2:05 PM
To: planningdepartment
Subject: Objection to Proposed Annexation of Oceana Drive and Nearby Community

Hello, 

I want to express my concern and objection to the proposed annexation of property and right-of-way for Oceana Drive 
and nearby properties.  Annexation is for the purpose of development of the subject property currently owned by 
Benedict Holdings, LLC.  As it is known, Michael Benedict constructed homes in Idylewood within Lane County with no 
plans for this area to be annexed by the City at that time.  Now as he has been denied land use by Lane County for the 
subject property, he is trying another approach which will have many negative impacts to the existing neighborhood 
that he developed going back approximately 30 years ago. 

I am concerned that the results of annexation will irreparably and negatively change the Idylewood community.  Traffic 
will increase considerably on Oceana Drive which residents use for their walks, often with other residents, pets and 
children.  This road and others in Idylewood are narrow and not suited for increased traffic.  The proposed annexation 
would also dangerously compromise the community’s ability to safely exit the area in the case of emergency situations 
such as fires, tsunami or flooding.   

In addition, clearing of the native vegetation and disruption of the natural wetland environment on the proposed 
acreage for development will likely exacerbate drainage problems and flooding that already occurs in Idylewood. This 
subject property is also a prime wildlife habitat, and any development here will have harmful environmental effects 
which cannot be undone. 

Finally, the residents of Oceana Drive and neighboring affected properties are not the ones requesting annexation by the 
City for the benefit of City services.  This is an attempt to impose this on them.  Many are retired residents who chose 
this neighborhood because of its rural environment.  They also likely have limited income and may not be prepared for 
the increased taxes and fees that I understand will come with annexation.  I imagine that in some cases this may result in 
needing to give up their residences and relocate if remaining there becomes financially untenable.   

Thank you for your consideration. 

Nancy Patterson 
4939 Oceana Drive 
Florence, OR 97439 

Sent from my iPad 
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From: Alan Matisoff <alanmatisoff5150@gmail.com>  
Sent: Tuesday, October 13, 2020 3:13 PM 
To: Kelli Weese <kelli.weese@ci.florence.or.us> 
Subject: New Housing Development at 35th & Rhododendron Drive. 

Sent from Mail for Windows 10 
My name is Alan Matisoff and I live at 30 Mariners Lane (Mariners Village).  I would like to address some issues with this 
development that have not been properly investigated or totally overlooked. 

1. The revised traffic shows a picture taken on Rhododendron looking south to 35th St. showing there is 408’ of
vision to 35th St. indicating that there is no need for a left turn lane from Southbound Rhododendron to
Eastbound 35th St.  What this photo doesn’t show are the 2 new entrance/exit driveways that will be installed by
the developers of the new project, making this photo misleading.

2. The electronic traffic survey that was redone recently is also misleading.  It was done during the Covid-19
Epidemic, when tourism is down and when school is out, making that survey not accurate.

3. NOBODY has taken into consideration the School Buses that use Rhododendron Drive 5 days/week, twice per
day.  Currently there is a stop at the entrance of Mariners Lane, Eden Lane and Coast Guard Road.  The bus picks
up children on the west side of Rhododendron Drive and travels south.  Since there has been no school since
Covid-19, I am not aware if the bus also picks up at Fairway Estates.  When this project is built, it is quite obvious
there will be lots of children that will be taking the school bus.  Before the bus picks up students, it has to turn
on it’s flashing red lights and come to a complete stop.  At that time, no cars are permitted to pass in either
direction.  Rhododendron is currently 40MPH and the areas that children are picked up are on very tight
corners.  Will the buses be crossing over the center line to pick up children who reside on the east side of
Rhododendron or will the children be required to walk across the street to meet the bus on the west
side?  Either scenario is very dangerous for the children and drivers on Rhododendron Drive.

4. There has not been a good study done regarding the storm water runoff being created by this new
development.  Phase II of Fairway Estates is starting to commence and the Storm Water situation must be dealt
with before the first shovel is stuck in the ground.  The last big rain over 3 years ago caused flooding to homes in
Mariners Village, and those issues have not been dealt with to this date.

I am a retired Police Officer, and investigated more than my share of traffic accidents.  It doesn’t take a Police Officer or 
Traffic Engineer to see how unsafe this road is going to be even WITH a left turn lane for Southbound Rhododendron to 
Eastbound 35th.  Putting 129 residences in this small 9 acre parcel is a formula for fatal accidents.  I dare ANYONE in this 
City to make a left turn into Mariners Village from Southbound Rhododendron Drive and tell me this is a safe turn. 
Rhododendron Drive is the #2  main thoroughfare to get across the city and most residents who live on the west side of 
Hwy 101 use it for just that.  The City is proposing more housing projects of Rhododendron Drive, so ALL of these future 
plans, along with the current inventory of vacant lots should be taken into consideration before this plan is 
approved.  Putting a high density housing project on a road that is currently unsafe borders on Criminal Negligence.   I 
am asking that the City Council put this project on “Hold” until all these safety issues are resolved. 

Respectfully, 

Alan Matisoff 
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From: Megan Messmer
To: planningdepartment
Subject: Fwd: Benedick , LLC Development and Annexation
Date: Thursday, October 29, 2020 9:47:15 AM

Megan Messmer
City Project Manager/PIO

Begin forwarded message:

From: City of Florence Oregon via City of Florence Oregon
<megan.messmer@ci.florence.or.us>
Date: October 29, 2020 at 9:44:17 AM PDT
To: Megan Messmer <megan.messmer@ci.florence.or.us>
Subject: Benedick , LLC Development and Annexation
Reply-To: City of Florence Oregon <megan.messmer@ci.florence.or.us>

﻿You may view the completed form here: 
Topic: Benedick , LLC Development and Annexation
Details:
I  (along with all of the residents in the potentially affected neighborhoods) am
VEHEMENTLY opposed to any annexation  attempts by the City of Florence  to
allow Benedick, LLC to  develop the land  between Idylewood  and Heceta South.
 The reasons for not annexing  are over-whelming and  the City of Florence is
well aware of them all. It would be a travesty for any such actions on the part of
Florence and Benedick, LLC to move forward. 

James Sikora
87885 Kelsie Way
Florence, Oregon
 ==Contact Information==
   First Name: James
   Last Name: Sikora
   Email: j.sikora@charter.net
   Phone Number: 5419979143

 Details: https://www.ci.florence.or.us/node/7/submission/15961
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